Approved      

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES
July 3, 2013 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, July 3, 2013 at 4:30 p.m. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Karen Ober, Dave Nickerson (left at 7:00 p.m.) and Guy Giunta. TA Veloski was also present.       










PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment 
 - None. 








                        











2.0  Will Ellis – Re-appointment as an Alternate to the Planning Board – Mr. Ellis stated he has been on the PB for 3 years and would like to remain an alternate because he gets a lot of information. Chair Giunta made a motion to re-appoint  as an alternate for a 3 year term to the Planning Board. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Selectman Ober swore-in Mr. Ellis.  







3.0  McDonald Property – Mrs. McDonald and her son, Richard McDonald were present. TA Veloski stated the Town's Attorney did an agreement for the McDonald's current septic system to stay on the property until the system fails, Mrs. McDonald wanted her son included in the agreement. Richard McDonald stated Mr. Marchand should have had a survey done when he cut out the property in the 60's and sold the piece to the Town. Mr. McDonald asked if the Town could add twenty feet on the up hill side and take away twenty feet on the down hill side. Selectman Nickerson replied a boundary line adjustment should be done because none of the property's documents can be found and no one would be losing anything in the boundary adjustment. Selectman Ober agreed she would be happy with that solution. Selectman Nickerson asked the McDonalds if they would split the survey costs with the Town and Richard McDonald replied sure. Mrs. McDonald noted that the Conservation Commission just conducted a survey of the area. TA Veloski was asked to check with the Conservation Commission regarding the survey and helping with costs. Selectman Nickerson made a motion to check into swapping the same size piece of land with costs included, to make both parties agreeable. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.   









              

      






4.0  Department Updates 





  


  4.1
Police Department - Chief Hankard – Chief Hankard provided the BOS with a Crime Report for January through the end of June. The BOS reviewed. Chief Hankard stated things have been very busy for the department but Officer Phillips started on Monday, which help and he will be able to see a great variety of things through the summer before he starts the Police Academy. Chief Hankard stated after the raises were approved at Town Meeting he adjusted his budget and it has left $1,400 dollars, which he would like to move in to his part-time budget line (new total $10,971 dollars). Chair Giunta made a motion to approve the Police Chief's new budget, as presented. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Chief Hankard noted that there was a great news article in the Union Leader regarding the customs inspections that are now taking place, thanks to TC/TC Goss realizing the new cars were being paid for in cash from overseas and registered in New Hampshire. Chief Hankard stated TC/TC Goss did most of the work, he just figured out where to send the information. Chief Hankard reported that the new cruiser is here and being put together but they are still waiting for the new light bar.    


 


  4.2
Fire Department – Chief Dexter – Chief Dexter stated he recently had a meeting with the other Chiefs to discuss how to budget for dispatch fees through Belknap County. Chief Dexter reported the problem now is that there are three Towns (Meredith, Laconia & Center Harbor) that would pay more through the County assessment and do we want the County making decisions on our budget? Chief Dexter stated he would like one of the Selectman to attend a Belknap County Commissioner's meeting with him, to discuss. Chief Dexter noted our Town's annual payment will increase by $5K and we need to know why this is done. Jim Hayes, Director of Dispatch, is putting all of the figures together. Selectman Ober offered to attend. Chief Dexter requested permission to sell the old 1989 fire truck through the sealed bid process locally with a submission deadline of 7/31/13. Selectman Ober made a motion to allow the Fire Chief to sell the fire truck advertised by sealed bid. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Chief Dexter stated he has had some ideas for recruitment and retention, the department now has its own Facebook page with a goal of enticing younger people but it is trial thing and want to see if it works. Chief Dexter stated the Sanbornton Ambulance was on Good Morning America last week because of their response to the lighting strike for the Boy Scouts and gave “kudos” to everyone that was involved in the incident. Chief Dexter stated summer is here and the department has been averaging 2-3 calls per day.  Personnel Action Forms, Anna McLoon is now a licensed FF/AEMT, Resignation of Greg Lawrence, Dillon Raymond & Lori Steadman are now a FF I, Mary Baxter is now a FF, Ginger Chapman is an EMT Basic and Smith & Giunta received a status change to “on-call only”. The BOS signed all of the PAFs.   


  4.3 Department of Public Works – Director VanTassel reported that the roads are good for the amount of rain we have had with only a few wash outs but nothing like the western half of the State. Director VanTassel informed the BOS that he would like to move Shawn Waddingotn into Bruce Johnson's position. Director VanTassel noted that Shawn is qualified and he would re-advertise the Laborer position. TA Veloski stated the position would need to be posted for two weeks. Director VanTassel to check with Police Chief regarding posting procedure. Director VanTassel reported the new truck's chassis information was sent out last week, which came in at $87K, the wing is $47,850 dollars, traditional spreader is $11,420 dollars and the truck's total is $145,476 dollars. Director VanTassel stated the interest rate is 2.69%, which becomes 5 annual payments of $30,658.07 dollars and makes the final total $153,290.35 dollars. TA Veloski noted the warrant article was for $168K, including financing. Director VanTassel stated the old truck could be fixed, sold through sealed bids or traded in. TA Veloski to check on legalities. Director VanTassel to get trade-in value and check on other interest rate. Selectman Nickerson stated he wants to see all of the figures before the other truck is ordered. Selectman Ober stated she received an e-mail form the State saying July 7th the State's roads would be turned over to the Town. Director VanTassel noted the punch list for the “Y” project is still being completed. Selectman Ober reported that there are still ripples on Hunkins Pond Road near Wells. TA Veloski to discuss with C.R. Willeke. The BOS and Director VanTassel reviewed the Trenching Permit. Selectman Nickerson made a motion to approve the “Trenching Permit”. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Brophy Sign Request – Selectman Ober stated she has no problem with the Brophy's signs going on existing Town signs but the wedding venue is a seasonal business, so why couldn't they use a temporary sign and that way the signs can be taken down before the winter. Director VanTassel stated the Brophys should also check with the property owners on Knox Mountain & Osgood Roads. Portable or sandwich board signs were agreed upon. Director VanTassel informed the Board that he would be on vacation next week but when he gets back, he would like to have the lilacs removed from the corner of Meeting House Hill Road & Hunkins Pond Road, due to visibility issues. Director VanTassel reported Lakes Region Striping has offered to paint the Town Office Campus at the cost of $200 each. Selectman Ober asked Director VanTassel to get a final estimate. Whitney Property - TA Veloski was asked to check with the Conservation Commission regarding the survey price and if they would pay the cost. 
















   









  
5.0 Old Business

  





                            5.1 Trenching Permit  – Under DPW update.                   
 

  
  5.2
Liaison / BOS Policy – Selectman Ober stated she found documents called “Code of Conduct” or “Code of Ethics”which may be more in line with what the Board wants. Selectman Ober offered to e-mail the documents for the entire board to review.   
       5.3 Town Administrator's Evaluation – TA Veloski provided each Selectman with an Employee Performance Review sheet for them to fill out. TA Velsoki asked when the Board would like to do the rest of the Town's evaluations and after brief discussion, all agreed the month of August would be easiest.          

  
  

  5.4 NO Cash Policy – Selectman Ober made a motion to eliminate the Town's NO Cash  Policy because it is illegal. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.         
  






               

   


6.0  New Business  









  6.1 Trees on Eastman Hill Road – Tree Warden, Steve Ober informed the BOS that there are two trees down at the Town Forest's entrance. Steve Ober stated he would check with the Welfare Director to see if she could use the wood for general assistance but residents can take it, as long as they pick it up. 





    6.2 Town Clerk/Tax Collector's Report – The BOS reviewed. 


   6.3 ZBA- Resignation Letter from Anne Littlefield – The BOS reviewed and accepted with deep regret. 









    6.4 Finance Officer – Resignation letter from Curt McGee – Curt McGee's last day is set to be October 3rd. The BOS accepted with deep regret. 



   6.5 Nemetz Property – TA Veloski reported that Mr. Nemetz's Attorney is going to be the person to inspect the property at 1:00 p.m. this Friday. Selectman Ober offered to attend as well. 









   6.6 Letters from the Tilton BOS and Tilton/Northfield Fire & EMS – The BOS have been invited to meet with the Tilton BOS on 7/24/13 at 4:00 p.m. At least one Selectman and the Fire Chief to attend. TA Veloski to check regarding attendance. 
              6.7 Budget Committee Meeting Schedule – BOS reviewed. 



   6.8 Health Insurance – The Town will see an increase of 4.75%. TA Veloski stated the increase for just a basic plan is around 28%, so the Town is maintaining a good number. Selectman Ober made a motion to approve Anthem Blue Cross' recommended option. Chair Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.

  6.9 Community Planning Grant (CPG) – Contract – TA Veloski stated the contract has been reviewed by Town Counsel. Selectman Ober made a motion to authorize Chair Giunta to sign the CPG Contract. Chair Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.








  6.10 Giguere Auto Wholesalers – Storm Water Management System Inspection Contract - Selectman Ober made a motion to authorize Chair Giunta to sign the Giguere Storm Water Management Inspection Contract. Chair Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.






   6.11 Dental/Life Insurance – The Town will be receiving a $2,200 dollar reimbursement. 












 



7.0  Accept donations under RSA 31:95 – None at this time



 









8.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes 






  8.1 6/19/2013 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of June 19, 2013. Selectman Ober motioned to approve the meeting minutes of June 19, 2013 with corrections. Chair Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.
  8.2 6/26/2013 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of June 26, 2013. Selectman Ober motioned to approve the meeting minutes of June 26, 2013 with one correction. Chair Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.












9.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and the accounts payable register at 8:00 a.m. this morning and signed all of the checks, a copy was made available for public inspection. 










 
10.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – None at this time.












 
11.0 Correspondence – The BOS reviewed.   














12.0 Selectman's Reports 
- None at this time. 




            12.1 Employee Appreciation – The BOS have scheduled the event for Friday, October 11, 2013 at Noon, employees can have the rest of the day off after the luncheon. 
  12.2 Non-public session under RSA 91-A:3 II (c) – Selectman  Ober made a motion to go into non-public session at 7:45 p.m. Chair Giunta seconded the motion. Roll call vote: Nickerson; nay, Ober; aye and Giunta; aye. The BOS reconvened the public session at 7:49 p.m. The question was referred to Town Counsel, no other decisions were made and the BOS voted to seal the minutes of the non-public session.          


                  







13.0 ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 7:56 p.m.








  




14.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next meeting will be held on Wednesday, July 10, 2013 at the Town Offices @ 4:30 p.m., to sign the accounts payable and check register only. Next regular meeting to be held on Wednesday, July 17, 2013 at 4:30 p.m. 















Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, BOS Recording Secretary 

7/03/2013

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


